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Core Principle 21 of section 5(d) of the Act: 
FINANCIAL RESOURCES.— 

(A) IN GENERAL.—The board of trade 
shall have adequate financial, operational, 
and managerial resources to discharge each 
responsibility of the board of trade. 

(B) DETERMINATION OF ADEQUACY.— 
The financial resources of the board of trade 
shall be considered to be adequate if the 
value of the financial resources exceeds the 
total amount that would enable the contract 
market to cover the operating costs of the 
contract market for a 1-year period, as cal-
culated on a rolling basis. 

(a) Guidance. [Reserved] 
(b) Acceptable Practices. [Reserved] 
Core Principle 22 of section 5(d) of the Act: 

DIVERSITY OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS.— 
The board of trade, if a publicly traded com-
pany, shall endeavor to recruit individuals to 
serve on the board of directors and the other 
decision-making bodies (as determined by 
the Commission) of the board of trade from 
among, and to have the composition of the 
bodies reflect, a broad and culturally diverse 
pool of qualified candidates. 

(a) Guidance. [Reserved] 
(b) Acceptable Practices. [Reserved] 
Core Principle 23 of section 5(d) of the Act: 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMIS-
SION.—The board of trade shall keep any 
such records relating to swaps defined in sec-
tion 1a(47)(A)(v) open to inspection and ex-
amination by the Securities and Exchange 
Commission. 

(a) Guidance. A designated contract market 
should have arrangements and resources for 
collecting and maintaining accurate records 
pertaining to any swaps agreements defined 
in section 1a(47)(A)(v) of the Act, and should 
leave them open to inspection and examina-
tion for a period of five years. 

(b) Acceptable Practices. [Reserved] 

[77 FR 36717, June 19, 2012] 

APPENDIX C—DEMONSTRATION OF COM-
PLIANCE THAT A CONTRACT IS NOT 
READILY SUSCEPTIBLE TO MANIPU-
LATION 

(a) Futures Contracts—General Information. 
When a designated contract market certifies 
or submits for approval contract terms and 
conditions for a new futures contract, that 
submission should include the following in-
formation: 

(1) A narrative describing the contract, in-
cluding data and information to support the 
contract’s terms and conditions, as set by 
the designated contract market. When de-
signing a futures contract, the designated 
contract market should conduct market re-
search so that the contract design meets the 
risk management needs of prospective users 
and promotes price discovery of the under-
lying commodity. The designated contract 

market should consult with market users to 
obtain their views and opinions during the 
contract design process to ensure the con-
tract’s term and conditions reflect the un-
derlying cash market and that the futures 
contract will perform the intended risk man-
agement and/or price discovery functions. A 
designated contract market should provide a 
statement indicating that it took such steps 
to ensure the usefulness of the submitted 
contract. 

(2) A detailed cash market description for 
physical and cash-settled contracts. Such de-
scriptions should be based on government 
and/or other publicly-available data when-
ever possible and be formulated for both the 
national and regional/local market relevant 
to the underlying commodity. For tangible 
commodities, the cash market descriptions 
for the relevant market (i.e., national and 
regional/local) should incorporate at least 
three full years of data that may include, 
among other factors, production, consump-
tion, stocks, imports, exports, and prices. 
Each of those cash market variables should 
be fully defined and the data sources should 
be fully specified and documented to permit 
Commission staff to replicate the estimates 
of deliverable supply (defined in paragraph 
(b)(1)(A) of this appendix C). Whenever pos-
sible, the Commission requests that monthly 
or daily prices (depending on the contract) 
underlying the cash settlement index be sub-
mitted for the most recent three full cal-
endar years and for as many of the current 
year’s months for which data are available. 
For contracts that are cash settled to an 
index, the index’s methodology should be 
provided along with supporting information 
showing how the index is reflective of the 
underlying cash market, is not readily sub-
ject to manipulation or distortion, and is 
based on a cash price series that is reliable, 
acceptable, publicly available and timely 
(defined in paragraphs (c)(2) and (c)(3) of this 
appendix C). The Commission recognizes 
that the data necessary for accurate and co-
gent cash market analyses for an underlying 
commodity vary with the nature of the un-
derlying commodity. The Commission may 
require that the designated contract market 
submit a detailed report on commodity defi-
nitions and uses. 

(b) Futures Contracts Settled by Physical De-
livery. (1) For listed contracts that are set-
tled by physical delivery, the terms and con-
ditions of the contract should conform to the 
most common commercial practices and con-
ditions in the cash market for the com-
modity underlying the futures contract. The 
terms and conditions should be designed to 
avoid any impediments to the delivery of the 
commodity so as to promote convergence be-
tween the price of the futures contract and 
the cash market value of the commodity at 
the expiration of a futures contract. 

(i) Estimating Deliverable Supplies. 
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(A) General definition. The specified terms 
and conditions, considered as a whole, should 
result in a ‘‘deliverable supply’’ that is suffi-
cient to ensure that the contract is not sus-
ceptible to price manipulation or distortion. 
In general, the term ‘‘deliverable supply’’ 
means the quantity of the commodity meet-
ing the contract’s delivery specifications 
that reasonably can be expected to be readily 
available to short traders and salable by long 
traders at its market value in normal cash 
marketing channels at the contract’s deliv-
ery points during the specified delivery pe-
riod, barring abnormal movement in inter-
state commerce. Typically, deliverable sup-
ply reflects the quantity of the commodity 
that potentially could be made available for 
sale on a spot basis at current prices at the 
contract’s delivery points. For a non-finan-
cial physical-delivery commodity contract, 
this estimate might represent product which 
is in storage at the delivery point(s) speci-
fied in the futures contract or can be moved 
economically into or through such points 
consistent with the delivery procedures set 
forth in the contract and which is available 
for sale on a spot basis within the marketing 
channels that normally are tributary to the 
delivery point(s). Furthermore, an estimate 
of deliverable supply would not include sup-
ply that is committed for long-term agree-
ments (i.e., the amount of deliverable supply 
that would not be available to fulfill the de-
livery obligations arising from current trad-
ing). The size of commodity supplies that are 
committed to long-term agreements may be 
estimated by consulting with market par-
ticipants. However, if the estimated deliver-
able supply that is committed for long-term 
agreements, or significant portion thereof, 
can be demonstrated by the designated con-
tract market to be consistently and regu-
larly made available to the spot market for 
shorts to acquire at prevailing economic val-
ues, then those ‘‘available’’ supplies com-
mitted for long-term contracts may be in-
cluded in the designated contract market’s 
estimate of deliverable supply for that com-
modity. An adequate measure of deliverable 
supply would be an amount of the com-
modity that would meet the normal or ex-
pected range of delivery demand without 
causing futures prices to become distorted 
relative to cash market prices. Given the 
availability of acceptable data, deliverable 
supply should be estimated on a monthly 
basis for at least the most recent three years 
for which data are available. To the extent 
possible and that data resources permit, de-
liverable supply estimates should be con-
structed such that the data reflect, as close 
as possible, the market defined by the con-
tract’s terms and conditions, and should be 
formulated, whenever possible, with govern-
ment or publicly available data. All deliver-
able supply estimates should be fully de-
fined, have all underlying assumptions ex-

plicitly stated, and have documentation of 
all data/information sources in order to per-
mit estimate replication by Commission 
staff. 

(B) Accounting for variations in deliverable 
supplies. To assure the availability of ade-
quate deliverable supplies and acceptable 
levels of commercial risk management util-
ity, contract terms and conditions should ac-
count for variations in the patterns of pro-
duction, consumption and supply over a pe-
riod of years of sufficient length to assess 
adequately the potential range of deliverable 
supplies. This assessment also should con-
sider seasonality, growth, and market con-
centration in the production/consumption of 
the underlying cash commodity. Deliverable 
supply implications of seasonal effects are 
more straightforwardly delineated when de-
liverable supply estimates are calculated on 
a monthly basis and when such monthly esti-
mates are provided for at least the most re-
cent three years for which data resources 
permit. In addition, consideration should be 
given to the relative roles of producers, mer-
chants, and consumers in the production, 
distribution, and consumption of the cash 
commodity and whether the underlying com-
modity exhibits a domestic or international 
export focus. Careful consideration also 
should be given to the quality of the cash 
commodity and to the movement or flow of 
the cash commodity in normal commercial 
channels and whether there exist external 
factors or regulatory controls that could af-
fect the price or supply of the cash com-
modity. 

(C) Calculation of deliverable supplies. Des-
ignated contract markets should derive a 
quantitative estimate of the deliverable sup-
plies for the delivery period specified in the 
proposed contract. For commodities with 
seasonal supply or demand characteristics, 
the deliverable supply analysis should in-
clude that period when potential supplies 
typically are at their lowest levels. The esti-
mate should be based on statistical data, 
when reasonably available, covering a period 
of time that is representative of the under-
lying commodity’s actual patterns of produc-
tion, patterns of consumption, and patterns 
of seasonal effects (if relevant). Often, such a 
relevant time period should include at least 
three years of monthly deliverable supply es-
timates permitted by available data re-
sources. Deliverable supply estimates should 
also exclude the amount of the commodity 
that would not be otherwise deliverable on 
the futures contract. For example, deliver-
able supplies should exclude quantities that 
at current price levels are not economically 
obtainable or deliverable or were previously 
committed for long-term agreements. 

(2) Contract terms and conditions require-
ments for futures contracts settled by phys-
ical delivery. 
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(i) For physical delivery contracts, an ac-
ceptable specification of terms and condi-
tions would include, but may not be limited 
to, rules that address, as appropriate, the 
following criteria and comply with the asso-
ciated standards: 

(A) Quality Standards. The terms and condi-
tions of a commodity contract should de-
scribe or define all of the economically sig-
nificant characteristics or attributes of the 
commodity underlying the contract. In par-
ticular, the quality standards should be de-
scribed or defined so that such standards re-
flect those used in transactions in the com-
modity in normal cash marketing channels. 
Documentation establishing that the quality 
standards of the contract’s underlying com-
modity comply with those accepted/estab-
lished by the industry, by government regu-
lations, and/or by relevant laws should also 
be submitted. For any particular commodity 
contract, the specific attributes that should 
be enumerated depend upon the individual 
characteristics of the underlying com-
modity. These may include, for example, the 
following items: grade, quality, purity, 
weight, class, origin, growth, issuer, origi-
nator, maturity window, coupon rate, 
source, hours of trading, etc. If the terms of 
the contract provide for the delivery of mul-
tiple qualities of a specific attribute of the 
commodity having different cash market 
values, then a ‘‘par’’ quality should be speci-
fied with price differentials applicable to the 
‘‘non-par’’ qualities that reflect discounts or 
premiums commonly observed or expected to 
occur in the cash market for that com-
modity. 

(B) Delivery Points and Facilities. Delivery 
point/area specifications should provide for 
futures delivery at a single location or at 
multiple locations where the underlying cash 
commodity is normally transacted or stored 
and where there exists a viable cash mar-
ket(s). If multiple delivery points are speci-
fied and the value of the commodity differs 
between these locations, contract terms 
should include price differentials that reflect 
usual differences in value between the dif-
ferent delivery locations. If the price rela-
tionships among the delivery points are un-
stable and a designated contract market 
chooses to adopt fixed locational price dif-
ferentials, such differentials should fall 
within the range of commonly observed or 
expected commercial price differences. In 
this regard, any price differentials should be 
supported with cash price data for the deliv-
ery location(s). The terms and conditions of 
the contracts also should specify, as appro-
priate, any conditions the delivery facilities 
and/or delivery facility operators should 
meet in order to be eligible for delivery. 
Specification of any requirements for deliv-
ery facilities also should consider the extent 
to which ownership of such facilities is con-
centrated and whether the level of con-

centration would be susceptible to manipula-
tion of the futures contract’s prices. Com-
modity contracts also should specify appro-
priately detailed delivery procedures that 
describe the responsibilities of deliverers, re-
ceivers and any required third parties in car-
rying out the delivery process. Such respon-
sibilities could include allocation between 
buyer and seller of all associated costs such 
as load-out, document preparation, sam-
pling, grading, weighing, storage, taxes, du-
ties, fees, drayage, stevedoring, demurrage, 
dispatch, etc. Required accreditation for 
third-parties also should be detailed. These 
procedures should seek to minimize or elimi-
nate any impediments to making or taking 
delivery by both deliverers and takers of de-
livery to help ensure convergence of cash and 
futures at the expiration of a futures deliv-
ery month. 

(C) Delivery Period and Last Trading Day. 
An acceptable specification of the delivery 
period would allow for sufficient time for 
deliverers to acquire the deliverable com-
modity and make it available for delivery, 
considering any restrictions or requirements 
imposed by the designated contract market. 
Specification of the last trading day for ex-
piring contracts should consider whether 
adequate time remains after the last trading 
day to allow for delivery on the contract. 

(D) Contract Size and Trading Unit. An ac-
ceptable specification of the delivery unit 
and/or trading unit would be a contract size 
that is consistent with customary trans-
actions, transportation or storage amounts 
in the cash market (e.g., the contract size 
may be reflective of the amount of the com-
modity that represents a pipeline, truckload 
or railcar shipment). For purposes of increas-
ing market liquidity, a designated contract 
market may elect to specify a contract size 
that is smaller than the typical commercial 
transaction size, storage unit or transpor-
tation size. In such cases, the commodity 
contract should include procedures that 
allow futures traders to easily take or make 
delivery on such a contract with a smaller 
size, or, alternatively, the designated con-
tract market may adopt special provisions 
requiring that delivery be made only in mul-
tiple contracts to accommodate reselling the 
commodity in the cash market. If the latter 
provision is adopted, contract terms should 
be adopted to minimize the potential for de-
fault in the delivery process by ensuring that 
all contracts remaining open at the close of 
trading in expiring delivery months can be 
combined to meet the required delivery unit 
size. Generally, contract sizes and trading 
units should be determined after a careful 
analysis of relevant cash market trading 
practices, conditions and deliverable supply 
estimates, so as to ensure that the under-
lying market commodity market and avail-
able supply sources are able to support the 
contract sizes and trading units at all times. 
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(E) Delivery Pack. The term ‘‘delivery 
pack’’ refers to the packaging standards 
(e.g., product may be delivered in burlap or 
polyethylene bags stacked on wooden pal-
lets) or non-quality related standards regard-
ing the composition of commodity within a 
delivery unit (e.g., product must all be im-
ported from the same country or origin). An 
acceptable specification of the delivery pack 
or composition of a contract’s delivery unit 
should reflect, to the extent possible, speci-
fications commonly applied to the com-
modity traded or transacted in the cash mar-
ket. 

(F) Delivery Instrument. An acceptable spec-
ification of the delivery instrument (e.g., 
warehouse receipt, depository certificate or 
receipt, shipping certificate, bill of lading, 
in-line transfer, book transfer of securities, 
etc.) would provide for its conversion into 
the cash commodity at a commercially-rea-
sonable cost. Transportation terms (e.g., 
FOB, CIF, freight prepaid to destination) as 
well as any limits on storage or certificate 
daily premium fees should be specified. 
These terms should reflect cash market prac-
tices and the customary provision for allo-
cating delivery costs between buyer and sell-
er. 

(G) Inspection Provisions. Any inspection/ 
certification procedures for verifying compli-
ance with quality requirements or any other 
related delivery requirements (e.g., discounts 
relating to the age of the commodity, etc.) 
should be specified in the contract rules. An 
acceptable specification of inspection proce-
dures would include the establishment of for-
mal procedures that are consistent with pro-
cedures used in the cash market. To the ex-
tent that formal inspection procedures are 
not used in the cash market, an acceptable 
specification would contain provisions that 
assure accuracy in assessing the commodity, 
that are available at a low cost, that do not 
pose an obstacle to delivery on the contract 
and that are performed by a reputable, disin-
terested third party or by qualified des-
ignated contract market employees. Inspec-
tion terms also should detail which party 
pays for the service, particularly in light of 
the possibility of varying inspection results. 

(H) Delivery (Trading) Months. Delivery 
months should be established based on the 
risk management needs of commercial enti-
ties as well as the availability of deliverable 
supplies in the specified months. 

(I) Minimum Price Fluctuation (Minimum 
Tick). The minimum price increment (tick) 
should be set at a level that is equal to, or 
less than, the minimum price increment 
commonly observed in cash market trans-
actions for the underlying commodity. 
Specifying a futures’ minimum tick that is 
greater than the minimum price increment 
in the cash market can undermine the risk 
management utility of the futures contract 
by preventing hedgers from efficiently estab-

lishing and liquidating futures positions that 
are used to hedge anticipated cash market 
transactions or cash market positions. 

(J) Maximum Price Fluctuation Limits. Des-
ignated contract markets may adopt price 
limits to: (1) Reduce or constrain price 
movements in a trading day that may not be 
reflective of true market conditions but 
might be caused by traders overreacting to 
news; (2) Allow additional time for the col-
lection of margins in times of large price 
movements; and (3) Provide a ‘‘cooling-off’’ 
period for futures market participants to re-
spond to bona fide changes in market supply 
and demand fundamentals that would lead to 
large cash and futures price changes. If price 
limit provisions are adopted, the limits 
should be set at levels that are not overly re-
strictive in relation to price movements in 
the cash market for the commodity under-
lying the futures contract. 

(K) Speculative Limits. Specific information 
regarding the establishment of speculative 
position limits are set forth in part 150, and/ 
or part 151, as applicable, of the Commis-
sion’s regulations. 

(L) Reportable Levels. Refer to § 15.03 of the 
Commission’s regulations. 

(M) Trading Hours. Should be set by the 
designated contract market to delineate 
each trading day. 

(c) Futures Contracts Settled by Cash Settle-
ment. (1) Cash settlement is a method of set-
tling certain futures or option contracts 
whereby, at contract expiration, the con-
tract is settled by cash payment in lieu of 
physical delivery of the commodity or in-
strument underlying the contract. An ac-
ceptable specification of the cash settlement 
price for commodity futures and option con-
tracts would include rules that fully describe 
the essential economic characteristics of the 
underlying commodity (e.g., grade, quality, 
weight, class, growth, issuer, maturity, 
source, rating, description of the underlying 
index and index’s calculation methodology, 
etc.), as well as how the final settlement 
price is calculated. In addition, the rules 
should clearly specify the trading months 
and hours of trading, the last trading day, 
contract size, minimum price change (tick 
size) and any limitations on price move-
ments (e.g., price limits or trading halts). 

(2) Cash settled contracts may be suscep-
tible to manipulation or price distortion. In 
evaluating the susceptibility of a cash-set-
tled contract to manipulation, a designated 
contract market should consider the size and 
liquidity of the cash market that underlies 
the listed contract in a manner that follows 
the determination of deliverable supply as 
noted above in (b)(1). In particular, situa-
tions susceptible to manipulation include 
those in which the volume of cash market 
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transactions and/or the number of partici-
pants contacted in determining the cash-set-
tlement price are very low. Cash-settled con-
tracts may create an incentive to manipu-
late or artificially influence the data from 
which the cash-settlement price is derived or 
to exert undue influence on the cash-settle-
ment price’s computation in order to profit 
on a futures position in that commodity. The 
utility of a cash-settled contract for risk 
management and price discovery would be 
significantly impaired if the cash settlement 
price is not a reliable or robust indicator of 
the value of the underlying commodity or in-
strument. Accordingly, careful consideration 
should be given to the potential for manipu-
lation or distortion of the cash settlement 
price, as well as the reliability of that price 
as an indicator of cash market values. Ap-
propriate consideration also should be given 
to the commercial acceptability, public 
availability, and timeliness of the price se-
ries that is used to calculate the cash settle-
ment price. Documentation demonstrating 
that the settlement price index is a reliable 
indicator of market values and conditions 
and is commonly used as a reference index 
by industry/market agents should be pro-
vided. Such documentation may take on var-
ious forms, including carefully documented 
interview results with knowledgeable agents. 

(3) Where an independent, private-sector 
third party calculates the cash settlement 
price series, a designated contract market 
should consider the need for a licensing 
agreement that will ensure the designated 
contract market’s rights to the use of the 
price series to settle the listed contract. 

(i) Where an independent, private-sector 
third party calculates the cash settlement 
price series, the designated contract market 
should verify that the third party utilizes 
business practices that minimize the oppor-
tunity or incentive to manipulate the cash- 
settlement price series. Such safeguards may 
include lock-downs, prohibitions against de-
rivatives trading by employees, or public dis-
semination of the names of sources and the 
price quotes they provide. Because a cash- 
settled contract may create an incentive to 
manipulate or artificially influence the un-
derlying market from which the cash-settle-
ment price is derived or to exert undue influ-
ence on the cash-settlement computation in 
order to profit on a futures position in that 
commodity, a designated contract market 
should, whenever practicable, enter into an 
information-sharing agreement with the 
third-party provider which would enable the 
designated contract market to better detect 
and prevent manipulative behavior. 

(ii) Where a designated contract market 
itself generates the cash settlement price se-
ries, the designated contract market should 
establish calculation procedures that safe-
guard against potential attempts to artifi-
cially influence the price. For example, if 

the cash settlement price is derived by the 
designated contract market based on a sur-
vey of cash market sources, the designated 
contract market should maintain a list of 
such entities which all should be reputable 
sources with knowledge of the cash market. 
In addition, the sample of sources polled 
should be representative of the cash market, 
and the poll should be conducted at a time 
when trading in the cash market is active. 

(iii) The cash-settlement calculation 
should involve computational procedures 
that eliminate or reduce the impact of po-
tentially unrepresentative data. 

(iv) The cash settlement price should be an 
accurate and reliable indicator of prices in 
the underlying cash market. The cash settle-
ment price also should be acceptable to com-
mercial users of the commodity contract. 
The registered entity should fully document 
that the settlement price is accurate, reli-
able, highly regarded by industry/market 
agents, and fully reflects the economic and 
commercial conditions of the relevant des-
ignated contract market. 

(v) To the extent possible, the cash settle-
ment price should be based on cash price se-
ries that are publicly available and available 
on a timely basis for purposes of calculating 
the cash settlement price at the expiration 
of a commodity contract. A designated con-
tract market should make the final cash set-
tlement price and any other supporting in-
formation that is appropriate for release to 
the public, available to the public when cash 
settlement is accomplished by the deriva-
tives clearing organization. If the cash set-
tlement price is based on cash prices that are 
obtained from non-public sources (e.g., cash 
market surveys conducted by the designated 
contract market or by third parties on be-
half of the designated contract market), a 
designated contract market should make 
available to the public as soon as possible 
after a contract month’s expiration the final 
cash settlement price as well as any other 
supporting information that is appropriate 
or feasible to make available to the public. 

(4) Contract terms and conditions require-
ments for futures contracts settled by cash 
settlement. 

(i) An acceptable specification of the terms 
and conditions of a cash-settled commodity 
contract will also set forth the trading 
months, last trading day, contract size, min-
imum price change (tick size) and daily price 
limits, if any. 

(A) Commodity Characteristics: The terms 
and conditions of a commodity contract 
should describe the commodity underlying 
the contract. 

(B) Contract Size and Trading Unit: An ac-
ceptable specification of the trading unit 
would be a contract size that is consistent 
with customary transactions in the cash 
market. A designated contract market may 
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opt to set the contract size smaller than that 
of standard cash market transactions. 

(C) Cash Settlement Procedure: The cash set-
tlement price should be reliable, acceptable, 
publicly available, and reported in a timely 
manner as described in paragraphs (c)(3)(iv) 
and (c)(3)(v) of this appendix C. 

(D) Pricing Basis and Minimum Price Fluc-
tuation (Minimum Tick): The minimum price 
increment (tick) should be set a level that is 
equal to, or less than, the minimum price in-
crement commonly observed in cash market 
transactions for the underlying commodity. 
Specifying a futures’ minimum tick that is 
greater than the minimum price increment 
in the cash market can undermine the risk 
management utility of the futures contract 
by preventing hedgers from efficiently estab-
lishing and liquidating futures positions that 
are used to hedge anticipated cash market 
transactions or cash market positions. 

(E) Maximum Price Fluctuation Limits: Des-
ignated contract markets may adopt price 
limits to: (1) Reduce or constrain price 
movements in a trading day that may not be 
reflective of true market conditions but 
might be caused by traders overreacting to 
news; (2) Allow additional time for the col-
lection of margins in times of large price 
movements; and (3) Provide a ‘‘cooling-off’’ 
period for futures market participants to re-
spond to bona fide changes in market supply 
and demand fundamentals that would lead to 
large cash and futures price changes. If 
price-limit provisions are adopted, the limits 
should be set at levels that are not overly re-
strictive in relation to price movements in 
the cash market for the commodity under-
lying the futures contract. For broad-based 
stock index futures contracts, rules should 
be adopted that coordinate with New York 
Stock Exchange (‘‘NYSE’’) declared Circuit 
Breaker Trading Halts (or other market co-
ordinated Circuit Breaker mechanism) and 
would recommence trading in the futures 
contract only after trading in the majority 
of the stocks underlying the index has re-
commenced. 

(F) Last Trading Day: Specification of the 
last trading day for expiring contracts 
should be established such that it occurs be-
fore publication of the underlying third- 
party price index or determination of the 
final settlement price. If the designated con-
tract market chooses to allow trading to 
occur through the determination of the final 
settlement price, then the designated con-
tract market should show that futures trad-
ing would not distort the final settlement 
price calculation. 

(G) Trading Months: Trading months should 
be established based on the risk management 
needs of commercial entities as well as the 
availability of price and other data needed to 
calculate the cash settlement price in the 
specified months. Specification of the last 
trading day should take into consideration 

whether the volume of transactions under-
lying the cash settlement price would be un-
duly limited by occurrence of holidays or 
traditional holiday periods in the cash mar-
ket. Moreover, a contract should not be list-
ed past the date for which the designated 
contract market has access to use a propri-
etary price index for cash settlement. 

(H) Speculative Limits: Specific rules and 
policies for speculative position limits are 
set forth in part 150 and/or part 151, as appli-
cable, of the Commission’s regulations. 

(I) Reportable Levels: Refer to § 15.03 of the 
Commission’s regulations. 

(J) Trading Hours: Should be set by the des-
ignated contract market to delineate each 
trading day. 

(d) Options on a Futures Contract. (1) The 
Commission’s experience with the oversight 
of trading in futures option contracts indi-
cates that most of the terms and conditions 
associated with such trading do not raise 
any regulatory concerns or issues. The Com-
mission has found that the following terms 
do not affect an option contract’s susceptible 
to manipulation or its utility for risk man-
agement. Thus, the Commission believes 
that, in most cases, any specification of the 
following terms would be acceptable; the 
only requirement is that such terms be spec-
ified in an automatic and objective manner 
in the option contract’s rules: 

Æ Exercise method; 
Æ Exercise procedure (if positions in the 

underlying futures contract are established 
via book entry); 

Æ Strike price listing provisions, including 
provisions for listing strike prices on a dis-
cretionary basis; 

Æ Strike price intervals; 
Æ Automatic exercise provisions; 
Æ Contract size (unless not set equal to the 

size of the underlying futures contract); and 
Æ Option minimum tick should be equal to 

or smaller than that of the underlying fu-
tures contract. 

(2) Option Expiration & Last Trading Day. 
For options on futures contracts, specifica-
tion of expiration dates should consider the 
relationship of the option expiration date to 
the delivery period for the underlying fu-
tures contract. In particular, an assessment 
should be made of liquidity in the underlying 
futures market to assure that any futures 
contracts acquired through exercise can be 
liquidated without adversely affecting the 
orderly liquidation of futures positions or in-
creasing the underlying futures contract’s 
susceptibility to manipulation. When the un-
derlying futures contract exhibits a very low 
trading activity during an expiring delivery 
month’s final trading days or has a greater 
risk of price manipulation than other con-
tracts, the last trading day and expiration 
day of the option should occur prior to the 
delivery period or the settlement date of the 
underlying future. For example, the last 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 11:19 Jun 02, 2014 Jkt 232057 PO 00000 Frm 00787 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8002 Q:\17\17V1.TXT ofr150 PsN: PC150



776 

17 CFR Ch. I (4–1–14 Edition) Pt. 38, App. C 

trading day and option expiration day might 
appropriately be established prior to first de-
livery notice day for option contracts with 
underlying futures contracts that have very 
limited deliverable supplies. Similarly, if the 
futures contract underlying an option con-
tract is cash settled using cash prices from a 
very limited number of underlying cash mar-
ket transactions, the last trading and option 
expiration days for the option contract 
might appropriately be established prior to 
the last trading day for the futures contract. 

(3) Speculative Limits. In cases where the 
terms of an underlying futures contract 
specify a spot-month speculative position 
limit and the option contract expires during, 
or at the close of, the futures contract’s de-
livery period, the option contract should in-
clude a spot-month speculative position 
limit provision that requires traders to com-
bine their futures and option position and be 
subject to the limit established for the fu-
tures contract. Specific rules and policies for 
speculative position limits are set forth in 
part 150 and/or part 151, as applicable, of the 
Commission’s regulations. 

(4) Options on Physicals Contracts. 
(i) Under the Commission’s regulations, 

the term ‘‘option on physicals’’ refers to op-
tion contracts that do not provide for exer-
cise into an underlying futures contract. 
Upon exercise, options on physicals can be 
settled via physical delivery of the under-
lying commodity or by a cash payment. 
Thus, options on physicals raise many of the 
same issues associated with trading in fu-
tures contracts regarding adequacy of deliv-
erable supplies or acceptability of the cash 
settlement price series. In this regard, an op-
tion that is cash settled based on the settle-
ment price of a futures contract would be 
considered an ‘‘option on physicals’’ and the 
futures settlement price would be considered 
the cash price series. 

(ii) In view of the above, acceptable prac-
tices for the terms and conditions of options 
on physicals contracts include, as appro-
priate, those practices set forth above for 
physical-delivery or cash-settled futures con-
tracts plus the practices set forth for options 
on futures contracts. 

(e) Security Futures Products. The listing of 
security futures products are governed by 
the special requirements of part 41 of the 
Commission’s regulations. 

(f) Non-Price Based Futures Contracts. (1) 
Non-price based contracts are typically con-
strued as binary options, but also may be de-
signed to function similar to traditional fu-
tures or option contracts. 

(2) Where the contract is settled to a third 
party cash-settlement series, the designated 
contract market should consider the nature 
and sources of the data comprising the cash- 
settlement calculation, the computational 
procedures, and the mechanisms in place to 
ensure the accuracy and reliability of the 

index value. The evaluation also considers 
the extent to which the third party has, or 
will adopt, safeguards against unauthorized 
or premature release of the index value itself 
or any key data used in deriving the index 
value. 

(3) The designated contract market should 
follow the guidance in paragraph (c)(4) (Con-
tract Terms and Conditions Requirements 
for Futures Contracts Settled by Cash Set-
tlement) of this appendix C to meet compli-
ance. 

(g) Swap Contracts. (1) In general, swap con-
tracts are an agreement to exchange a series 
of cash flows over a period of time based on 
reference price indices. When listing a swap 
for trading, a swap execution facility or des-
ignated contract market should determine 
that the reference price indices used for its 
contracts are not readily susceptible to ma-
nipulation. Accordingly, careful consider-
ation should be given to the potential for 
manipulation or distortion of the cash set-
tlement price, as well as the reliability of 
that price as an indicator of cash market 
values. Appropriate consideration also 
should be given to the commercial accept-
ability, public availability, and timeliness of 
the price series that is used to calculate the 
cash settlement price. Documentation dem-
onstrating that the settlement price index is 
a reliable indicator of market values and 
conditions and is highly regarded by indus-
try/market agents should be provided. Such 
documentation may take on various forms, 
including carefully documented interviews 
with principal market trading agents, pric-
ing experts, marketing agents, etc. Appro-
priate consideration also should be given to 
the commercial acceptability, public avail-
ability, and timeliness of the price series 
that is used to calculate the cash flows of 
the swap. 

(i) Where an independent, private-sector 
third party calculates the referenced price 
index, the designated contract market 
should verify that the third party utilizes 
business practices that minimize the oppor-
tunity or incentive to manipulate the cash- 
settlement price series. Such safeguards may 
include lock-downs, prohibitions against de-
rivatives trading by employees, or public dis-
semination of the names of sources and the 
price quotes they provide. Because a cash- 
settled contract may create an incentive to 
manipulate or artificially influence the un-
derlying market from which the cash-settle-
ment price is derived or to exert undue influ-
ence on the cash-settlement computation in 
order to profit on a futures position in that 
commodity, a designated contract market 
should, whenever practicable, enter into an 
information-sharing agreement with the 
third-party provider which would enable the 
designated contract market to better detect 
and prevent manipulative behavior. 
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(ii) Where a designated contract market 
itself generates the cash settlement price se-
ries, the designated contract market should 
establish calculation procedures that safe-
guard against potential attempts to artifi-
cially influence the price. For example, if 
the cash settlement price is derived by the 
designated contract market based on a sur-
vey of cash market sources, the designated 
contract market should maintain a list of 
such entities which all should be reputable 
sources with knowledge of the cash market. 
In addition, the sample of sources polled 
should be representative of the cash market, 
and the poll should be conducted at a time 
when trading in the cash market is active. 

(iii) The cash-settlement calculation 
should involve appropriate computational 
procedures that eliminate or reduce the im-
pact of potentially unrepresentative data. 

(2) Speculative Limits: Specific rules and 
policies for speculative position limits are 
set forth in part 151 and/or part 151, as appli-
cable, of the Commission’s regulations. 

(3) Intraday Market Restrictions: Des-
ignated contract markets or swap execution 
facilities should have in place intraday mar-
ket restrictions that pause or halt trading in 
the event of extraordinary price moves that 
may result in distorted prices. Such restric-
tions need to be coordinated with other mar-
kets that may be a proxy or a substitute for 
the contracts traded on their facility. For 
example, coordination with NYSE rule 80.B 
Circuit Breaker Trading Halts. The des-
ignated contract market or swap execution 
facility should adopt rules to specifically ad-
dress who is authorized to declare an emer-
gency; how the designated contract market 
or swap execution facility will notify the 
Commission of its decision that an emer-
gency exists; how it will address conflicts of 
interest in the exercise of emergency author-
ity; and how it will coordinate trading halts 
with markets that trade the underlying price 
reference index or product. 

(4) Settlement Method. The designated con-
tract market or swap execution facility 
should follow the guidance in paragraph 
(c)(4) (Contract Terms and Conditions Re-
quirements for Futures Contracts Settled by 
Cash Settlement) of this appendix C to meet 
compliance, or paragraph (b)(2) (Contract 
Terms and Conditions Requirements for Fu-
tures Contracts Settled by Physical Deliv-
ery) of this appendix C, as appropriate. 

[77 FR 36717, June 19, 2012; 78 FR 32988, June 
3, 2013] 

PART 39—DERIVATIVES CLEARING 
ORGANIZATIONS 

Subpart A—General Provisions Applicable 
to Derivatives Clearing Organizations 

Sec. 
39.1 Scope. 
39.2 Definitions. 
39.3 Procedures for registration. 
39.4 Procedures for implementing deriva-

tives clearing organization rules and 
clearing new products. 

39.5 Review of swaps for Commission deter-
mination on clearing requirement. 

39.6 [Reserved] 
39.7 Enforceability. 
39.8 Fraud in connection with the clearing 

of transactions on a derivatives clearing 
organization. 

Subpart B—Compliance With Core 
Principles 

39.9 Scope. 
39.10 Compliance with core principles. 
39.11 Financial resources. 
39.12 Participant and product eligibility. 
39.13 Risk management. 
39.14 Settlement procedures. 
39.15 Treatment of funds. 
39.16 Default rules and procedures. 
39.17 Rule enforcement. 
39.18 System safeguards. 
39.19 Reporting. 
39.20 Recordkeeping. 
39.21 Public information. 
39.22 Information sharing. 
39.23 Antitrust considerations. 
39.24–39.26 [Reserved] 
39.27 Legal risk considerations. 
39.28–29.29 [Reserved] 

Subpart C—Provisions Applicable to Sys-
temically Important Derivatives Clear-
ing Organizations and Derivatives 
Clearing Organizations That Elect To 
Be Subject to the Provisions of This 
Subpart 

39.30 Scope. 
39.31 Election to become subject to the pro-

visions of this subpart. 
39.32 Governance for systemically impor-

tant derivatives clearing organizations 
and subpart C derivatives clearing orga-
nizations. 

39.33 Financial resources for systemically 
important derivatives clearing organiza-
tions and subpart C derivatives clearing 
organizations. 

39.34 System safeguards for systemically 
important derivatives clearing organiza-
tions and subpart C derivatives clearing 
organizations. 
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